brought to you by

Himmelfarb Health Sciences Library, The George Washington University Health Sciences Research Commons

Emergency Medicine Faculty Publications

Emergency Medicine

3-4-2013

Broadening access to medical care during a severe influenza pandemic: The CDC Nurse Triage Line Project.

Lisa M. Koonin Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA

Dan Hanfling George Washington University

Follow this and additional works at: http://hsrc.himmelfarb.gwu.edu/smhs_emerg_facpubs Part of the <u>Emergency Medicine Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Koonin, L., Hanfling, D. (2013). Broadening access to medical care during a severe influenza pandemic: The CDC nurse triage line project. Biosecurity and Bioterrorism: Biodefense Strategy, Practice, and Science, 11(1), 75-80.

This Journal Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Emergency Medicine at Health Sciences Research Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Emergency Medicine Faculty Publications by an authorized administrator of Health Sciences Research Commons. For more information, please contact hsrc@gwu.edu.

Commentary

BROADENING ACCESS TO MEDICAL CARE DURING A SEVERE INFLUENZA PANDEMIC: THE CDC NURSE TRIAGE LINE PROJECT

Lisa M. Koonin and Dan Hanfling

The impact of a severe influenza pandemic could be overwhelming to hospital emergency departments, clinics, and medical offices if large numbers of ill people were to simultaneously seek care. While current planning guidance to reduce surge on hospitals and other medical facilities during a pandemic largely focuses on improving the "supply" of medical care services, attention on reducing "demand" for such services is needed by better matching patient needs with alternative types and sites of care. Based on lessons learned during the 2009 H1N1 pandemic, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and its partners are currently exploring the acceptability and feasibility of using a coordinated network of nurse triage telephone lines during a pandemic to assess the health status of callers, help callers determine the most appropriate site for care (eg, hospital ED, outpatient center, home), disseminate information, provide clinical advice, and provide access to antiviral medications for ill people, if appropriate. As part of this effort, the integration and coordination of poison control centers, existing nurse advice lines, 2-1-1 information lines, and other hotlines are being investigated.

A LTHOUGH THE 2009 H1N1 INFLUENZA PANDEMIC was mostly mild to moderate in its impact, in some areas of the United States, hospital emergency departments and clinics (particularly pediatric facilities) experienced a large influx of patients and long wait times, and some had to institute new measures as they struggled to manage the volume of patients.¹⁻⁵ Several hospitals chose to set up tents in their parking lots to triage patients as large numbers of patients (and their families) sought care.^{6,7} Despite this

surge at some facilities, the 2009 H1N1 Retrospective Summary produced by the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) concluded that the "2009 H1N1 pandemic did not fully test the health care system's ability to meet a surge in demand for care."^{8(p vi)} Although the effects on medical care systems during the 2009 H1N1 pandemic were infrequent and short-lived, one could imagine the impact that a severe pandemic might have on hospitals, medical offices, and clinics.

Lisa M. Koonin, MN, MPH, is Senior Advisor and Lead, Pandemic Medical Care and Countermeasures Task Force, Influenza Coordination Unit, Office of Infectious Diseases, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA. Dan Hanfling, MD, is Special Advisor, Emergency Preparedness and Response, Inova Health System, Falls Church, VA; Clinical Professor, Department of Emergency Medicine, George Washington University, Washington, DC; and Contributing Scholar, Center for Biosecurity of UPMC, Baltimore, MD.

Responding to a Surge in Demand for Care

Planning guidance to reduce surge during a pandemic largely focuses on improving the "supply" of medical care services, including identification of additional personnel and alternative care sites and reconfiguring hospitals to be able to accommodate a large influx of patients.⁹ The HHS Improvement Plan defines surge capacity as including "not only the ability of any one healthcare facility to significantly increase service capacity but also the ability to increase response capacity in an entire community."^{10(p12)} Significant planning has been undertaken to bolster hospital readiness for an influenza pandemic.^{11,12} However, there are finite limits to the elasticity of medical care facilities and staff. A complementary strategy to mitigating surge might be to reduce "demand" for such services by better matching patient needs with alternative types and sites of care.^{13,14}

Any influences that increase or decrease demand for patient care services, particularly during an emergency incident, will have a major impact on the ability to match patient needs with available resources. In the absence of a clear, consistent messaging campaign that promotes the availability of a range of healthcare services, the patient demand for care will typically focus on traditional healthcare delivery venues. This is exemplified by patients seeking care at emergency departments (EDs) during incidents of all types. When effective messaging and reputable alternative interventions are offered, it is likely that many patients will adapt their approach to seeking medical care. Patients who are offered credible medical advice regarding the need to seek treatment or the recommendation to await further changes in symptoms before seeking medical assessment would likely do so without adding to the surge demand in hospital and outpatient medical facilities.

Over the past few years, surge planning has evolved to include the notion that a surge response is not an "all or none" phenomenon. This includes the recognition that a surge response will occur over a continuum of response methods and settings.¹⁵ Conventional surge response will be those efforts that provide care that is rendered within the parameters that govern usual delivery of health care. Contingency surge response suggests that operations are not consistent with daily practices, but the care that is provided is *functionally equivalent* to usual practices. In the most extreme circumstances, contingency response gives way to a crisis surge response in which healthcare operations are adapted to provide care in the setting of significantly limited resources. The implementation of alternative care strategies, such as the use of nurse triage lines and webbased information sites, aims to reduce the demand on patient care services and is intended to limit the shift of care across the spectrum toward a crisis response.^{16,17}

In this context, the ability to deliver care in many practice settings will be very important. It is not enough to simply focus on delivering surge capacity to hospitalized patients. Leveraging outpatient resources is critical for an effective surge strategy.¹⁸ Developing an alternative care system, in which patients can be managed across the spectrum of surge response at the most appropriate location for patient care delivery, is an important goal for emergency planning. The HHS 2009 H1N1 Influenza Pandemic Improvement Plan lists as a priority item the need to "explore the acceptability and feasibility of developing nurse phone triage lines that can be used during a pandemic to provide an alternative to face-to-face provider encounters."^{10(p15)} Additionally, as envisioned in a white paper drafted for the Institute of Medicine, efforts focused on developing such an alternative care system, in which care is stratified among a number of levels of care beyond that delivered in the hospital-home health care, communitybased care including the means for virtual (telephone or Web based) or real-time triage, and out-of-hospital care in designated alternative care sites-will be critically important to a successful community response.¹⁹

The intent of a stratified approach to patient care delivery is to ensure that patients interact with the system commensurate with the level of care that they require. The ways such care can be delivered to the community are wide ranging and require specific planning steps taken by the outpatient healthcare sector in coordination with public health authorities.

Example from the 2009 H1N1 Pandemic

During the 2009 H1N1 pandemic, the Minnesota Department of Health (MDH) created an innovative solution to serve all people living in the state by collaborating with large health plans and hospital systems to build a coordinated network of nurse triage telephone lines (NTLs) for telephonic triage (MN FluLine).¹⁷ The MDH also created a new NTL entity to provide services to those who were not affiliated with existing NTLs or who were uninsured. All participating nurse triage lines used a single, collaboratively developed protocol. From October 29, 2009, to March 31, 2010, the MN FluLine operated 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, using a state-wide toll-free number; it fielded more than 27,000 calls. Registered nurses who staffed these telephone lines triaged callers using the protocol, provided advice to callers about when and where they needed to seek face-to-face care, and provided information about how to care for ill people at home. They also provided access to prescriptions for antiviral medications for callers who met certain criteria.

The MDH estimated that this coordinated network of nurse triage lines in Minnesota may have prevented up to 11,000 in-person healthcare visits to EDs, clinics, and doctors' offices during the pandemic.¹⁷ Several other entities in the United States used telephone triage hotlines

staffed by nurses during the 2009 H1N1 pandemic to safely and effectively provide telephonic care to selected populations and to reduce surge on their services and facilities.^{20,21} These efforts show promise to inform ongoing emergency response planning.

Developing a Coordinated Network of NTLs

In 2011, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), in collaboration with the Association of State and Territorial Health Officials (ASTHO), the National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO), and many other partners, launched the Nurse Triage Line (NTL) project to explore whether the Minnesota FluLine experience could be adapted for a national network of nurse triage lines.²² The aims of this effort are to improve access to antiviral medications for ill people during an influenza pandemic and, at the same time, to lessen the burden on healthcare resources. To achieve this goal, the NTL project is exploring the acceptability and feasibility of using a coordinated network of nurse triage telephone lines to assess the health status of callers, disseminate information, provide clinical advice, help the caller determine the most appropriate site for care (eg, hospital ED, outpatient center, home), and provide access to antiviral medications for ill people, if appropriate. As part of this effort, the integration and coordination of poison control centers, existing nurse advice lines, 2-1-1 information lines, and other hotlines are being explored.

Nurse telephone triage is defined as "the safe, effective, and appropriate disposition of health-related problems by RNs" using physician-approved guidelines or protocols.^{23(p xv)} Nurse triage lines are used every day in the United States for after-hours patient care and to serve as an adjunct to face-to-face care for a variety of populations. In 2006, the state of New Mexico launched a public-private effort for a 24-hour nurse advice line available to all state residents to increase access to health care and improve use of medical resources.²⁴ The New Mexico Advice Line has shown that it can successfully shift medically unnecessary ED visits to primary care settings.²⁵ It is estimated that more than 100 million people in the United States have access to nurse triage/advice lines through health insurers, managed care organizations, the Veteran's Health Administration, hospitals, and clinicians' practices (particularly pediatrics practices).²⁶ Overall, nurse triage lines have been shown to be safe, to appropriately reduce the use of emergency services, to have high levels of patient satisfaction and compliance, to lower healthcare costs, to correctly direct callers to the appropriate level of care, and, in many cases, to significantly reduce delays in the receipt of care.^{25,27-31}

However, there are portions of the population who do not have access to a nurse triage line because their health plan or provider does not offer this service or they are currently uninsured or unaffiliated with a healthcare system. Although more people will be covered under some form of health insurance in the near future through the implementation of the Affordable Care Act, not all health plans offer a nurse triage line service. Therefore, to serve the public during an emergency, a coordinated network of new nurse triage lines needs to be developed. Poison control centers are likely partners in providing such capability because they engage in the delivery of life-saving medical information over the telephone to the public on a daily basis. Recently, poison control centers were among the first entities to receive reports of fungal meningitis infections related to contamination of injectable steroid produced in a compounding pharmacy. In partnership with local and state public health authorities, poison control center staff provided information to the concerned public and triaged patients who may have been exposed to these contaminated pharmaceuticals.³²

There are 57 poison centers in the United States that operate 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, to provide free services to residents of all states and territories. Poison centers are usually staffed by nurses and pharmacists who provide assessment, triage, and management advice about a wide range of exposures.³³ In a recently published white paper, researchers estimated that "the poison center system saves over \$1.8 billion per year in medical costs and productivity and that the return on investment (ROI) is \$13.39 for every dollar invested in the poison center system."34(p ii) Poison centers have successfully interacted with public health agencies and have experience triaging callers during public health emergencies. Poison center staff have demonstrated effective use of evidence-based triage guidelines to safely reduce unnecessary ED visits after unintentional overdoses and other exposures.35

The experience with the Minnesota FluLine showed that a large proportion of callers contacted the line for information rather than for guidance with a flulike illness.¹⁷ A related capability that could be used to manage information-related calls may include 2-1-1 telephone services, which are free hotlines that provide information about community services and are often used in emergencies to provide local information to the public.³⁶ These 2-1-1 telephone lines could serve as an "entry" to this system of nurse triage lines during a pandemic, providing locally relevant information and routing callers to appropriate triage services. Currently, 2-1-1 services are available in all 50 states, Washington, DC, and Puerto Rico and cover about 90% of the population.³⁷

CDC, along with ASTHO and NACCHO, the American Association of Poison Control Centers, United Way Worldwide/2-1-1, the Veteran's Health Administration, and others are assessing the viability of these concepts (eg, establishing a coordinated network of nurse triage lines including poison control centers and 2-1-1 lines) for a future pandemic response. A number of key issues are under active exploration. These include identifying outstanding policy, legal, medical, and nursing practice issues and possible resolution of these issues. CDC, in collaboration with several legal experts, has explored an array of legal and regulatory issues that affect delivery of telephonic care by nurses. Currently, CDC, in collaboration with the National Nursing Centers Consortium and the Public Health Management Corporation, are examining state nurse practice act regulations that might affect nurse triage line operations. CDC is also partnering with the American Pharmacists Association and others to assess the feasibility of using collaborative practice agreements (also known as collaborative drug therapy agreements) between physicians and pharmacists during a future pandemic to provide another alternative to face-to-face clinical encounters and to augment nurse triage lines.38,39

Extensive work has been done to assess the acceptability of nurse triage lines with the public.⁴⁰ Overall, the public has been reported to have a favorable reaction to this concept, but further research in this area is needed. Moving from the theoretical to the practical, CDC and its partners are planning a series of simulations and facilitated discussions to test the capacity and connectivity of poison control centers and 2-1-1 lines during a mock pandemic. A cost analysis will be conducted to ascertain the resources needed to implement a coordinated network of nurse triage lines during a future pandemic.

Conclusion

A number of outstanding questions about the feasibility of using this alternative care system remain. Can nurse triage lines play a prominent role in a pandemic response to meet patients' needs and reduce surge on healthcare facilities? Can poison centers serve as a part of a coordinated network of nurse triage lines? What is the best way to create a coordinated network of existing nurse triage lines incorporating poison centers? How can 2-1-1 lines serve as an "entry" to this system? How will this system align with existing services without creating disruption or interference? What role do hospitals play in establishing and interacting with nurse triage lines? What is the best way to communicate the availability of these nurse triage lines to the public? How can we ensure that nurse triage lines can be accessed by vulnerable and hard-to-reach populations?

A future influenza pandemic, if severe, may challenge the usual ways of providing timely health care to all who may need it. Federal, state, and local public health preparedness planners, along with healthcare providers, should consider the requirements and costs of implementing a coordinated national nurse triage line network. Development of such a network may create the opportunity to deliver unified messages and provide consistent standards and protocols for call screening, routing, and nurse triage. By leveraging the inherent strengths of such an approach, it may also be possible to enhance access to care, reduce surge on healthcare facilities, and improve outcomes. The use of a coordinated network of nurse triage lines may be one way to assure that patients can be managed during a pandemic while using the most appropriate location for patient care delivery. Continued exploration and testing of these concepts is warranted as it will inform planners about how a coordinated nurse triage line network may be used during a future pandemic or other public health emergency.

Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge the following for their substantial contributions to the development and conduct of the Nurse Triage Line project: Ruth Lynfield, Aaron DeVries, Jack Herrmann, Sara Rubin, Andy Roszak, Jim Blumenstock, Gerritt Bakker, Heather Misner, Jean Randolph, Carol Rutenberg, Greg Bogdan, Rick Dart, Marsha Ford, Debbie Carr, Lisa Austin, Lucinda Nord, Vicky Davey, Carter Mecher, Kevin Farris, Mike Outler, Will Artley, and ASTHO and NACCHO's NTL Project Advisory Groups. The findings and conclusions in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

References

- 1. A Parent's Guide to the Flu. Memphis, TN: Le Bonheur Children's Hospital. Updated September 23, 2009. http:// www.lebonheur.org/articles/a-parent-s-guide-to-the-flu. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- Poole SM. Atlanta ERs brace for flu onslaught. Atlanta Journal-Constitution September 21, 2009. http://www.ajc. com/news/news/local/atlanta-ers-brace-for-flu-onslaught/ nQTNg/. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- 3. Waseem M, McInerney JE, Perales O, Leber M. Impact of operational staging to improve patient throughput in an inner-city emergency department during the novel H1N1 influenza surge: a descriptive study. *Pediatr Emerg Care* 2012;28(1):39-42.
- Scarfone RJ, Coffin S, Fieldston ES, Falkowski G, Cooney MG, Grenfell S. Hospital-based pandemic influenza preparedness and response: strategies to increase surge capacity. *Pediatr Emerg Care* 2011;27(6):565-572.
- Rubinson L, Mutter R, Viboud C, et al. Impact of the fall 2009 Influenza A(H1N1)pdm09 pandemic on US hospitals. *Med Care* 2013 Jan 3. [Epub ahead of print]
- Stein R. Swine flu surge closes schools, tests hospitals. Washington Post September 27, 2009. http://www. washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/09/26/ AR2009092601254.html. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- Kids with H1N1 camp out at hospital. CBS News September 23, 2009. http://www.cbsnews.com/2100-500165_162-5331312.html. Accessed January 29, 2013.

- 8. US Department of Health and Human Services. An HHS Retrospective on the 2009 H1N1 Influenza Pandemic to Advance All Hazards Preparedness. Revised June 15, 2012. http://www. phe.gov/Preparedness/mcm/h1n1-retrospective/Documents/h1n1retrospective.pdf. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- Hick JL, Hanfling D, Cantrill SV. Allocating scarce resources in disasters: emergency department principles. *Ann Emerg Med* 2012;59(3):177-187.
- US Department of Health and Human Services. 2009 H1N1 Influenza Improvement Plan. May 29, 2012. http:// phe.gov/Preparedness/mcm/h1n1-retrospective/Documents/ 2009-h1n1-improvementplan.pdf. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- 11. Hanfling D. Equipment, supplies and pharmaceuticals: how much might it cost to achieve basic surge capacity? *Acad Emerg Med* 2006;13(11):1232-1237.
- Rubinson L, Hick JL, Hanfling D, et al. Definitive care for the critically ill during a disaster: a framework for optimizing critical care surge capacity: from a Task Force for Mass Critical Care summit meeting, January 26-27, 2007, Chicago, IL. *Chest* 2008;133(5 Suppl):18S-31S.
- 13. Cinti SK, Wilkerson W, Holmes JG, et al. Pandemic influenza and acute care centers: taking care of sick patients in a non-hospital setting, *Biosecur Bioterror* 2008;6(4):335-344.
- 14. Lam C, Waldhorn R, Toner E, Inglesby TV, O'Toole T. The prospect of using alternative medical care facilities in an influenza pandemic. *Biosecur Bioterror* 2006;4(4):384-390.
- Hick JL, Barbera JA, Kelen GD. Refining surge capacity: conventional, contingency, and crisis capacity. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep* 2009 Jun;3(2 Suppl):S59-S67.
- Anhang Price R, Fagbuyi D, Harris R, et al. Feasibility of web-based self-triage by parents of children with influenzalike illness: a cautionary tale. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* 2012 Dec 1;166(12):1-7.
- Spaulding AB, Radi D, Macleod H, et al. Design and implementation of a statewide influenza nurse triage line in response to pandemic H1N1 influenza. *Public Health Rep* 2012;127(5):532-540.
- Hanfling D, Altevogt BM, Viswanathan K, Gostin LO, eds. Committee on Guidance for Establishing Crisis Standards of Care for Use in Disaster Situations; Institute of Medicine. *Crisis Standards of Care: A Systems Framework for Cata*strophic Disaster Response. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2012.
- Hanfling D. Alternate care systems: stratification of care. White Paper. Institute of Medicine Forum on Medical and Public Health Preparedness for Catastrophic Events. 2009. http://www.iom.edu/~/media/Files/Activity%20Files/ PublicHealth/MedPrep/Jun-10-11-2009-Commissioned%20 Papers/Jun-10-11-2009-Commissioned-Paper-Alternate-Care-Systems-Stratification-of-Care.ashx. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- North F, Varkey P, Bartel GA, Cox DL, Jensen PL, Stroebel RJ. Can an office practice telephonic response meet the needs of a pandemic? *Telemed J E Health* 2010 Dec;16(10):1012-1016.
- Eppes CS, Garcia PM, Grobman WA. Telephone triage of influenza-like illness during pandemic 2009 H1N1 in an obstetric population. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 2012 Jul; 207(1):3-8.
- 22. Association of State and Territorial Health Officials; National Association of County and City Health Officials.

Preliminary Report on the Role of Flu Information and Triage Lines in Reducing Surge in Healthcare Facilities and Increasing Access to Antiviral Medication During the 2009 H1N1 Pandemic. May 2012. http://astho.org/Programs/Preparedness/ Nurse-Triage-Line-Project/Preliminary-Report-on-the-Roleof-Flu-Information-and-Triage-Lines/. Accessed January 29, 2013.

- 23. Wheeler S. *Telephone Triage: Protocols for Adult Populations*. New York: McGraw-Hill Education; 2009.
- State launches 24-hour nurse advice line for all New Mexicans [press release]. July 13, 2006. New Mexico Department of Health. http://www.health.state.nm.us/Communications Office/Archive_News_webpages/documents/nurseadviceline 7-13-06.pdf. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- 25. Bissell E, Fiorenzio C, Johnson A, et al. Effectiveness of a 24/7 nurse advice line in reducing non-emergent visits to the emergency room in rural New Mexico. Abstract presented at the Western Regional Meeting of the American Federation for Medical Research; January 27-30, 2010; Carmel, CA. http://hdl.handle.net/1928/10875. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- Bogdan GM, Green JL, Swanson D, Gabow P, Dart RC. Evaluating patient compliance with nurse advice line recommendations and the impact on healthcare costs. *Am J Manag Care* 2004;10(8):534-542.
- 27. Kempe A, Luberti A, Belman S, et al. Outcomes associated with pediatric after-hours care by call centers: a multicenter study. *Ambul Pediatr* 2003;3(4):211-217.
- Kempe A, Bunik M, Ellis J, et al. How safe is triage by an after-hours telephone call center? *Pediatrics* 2006;118(2): 457-463.
- Rutenberg C, Greenberg ME. The Art and Science of Telephone Triage: How to Practice Nursing Over the Phone. Pitman, NJ: Jannetti Publications; 2012.
- Kempe A, Luberti AA, Hertz AR, et al. Delivery of pediatric after-hours care by call centers: a multicenter study of parental perceptions and compliance. *Pediatrics* 2001;108(6): 1359-1360.
- Kempe A, Dempsey C, Whitefield J, Bothner J, MacKenzie T, Poole S. Appropriateness of urgent referrals by nurses at a hospital-based pediatric call center. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* 2000;154(4):355-360.
- Multistate fungal meningitis outbreak investigation. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention website. Updated January 28, 2012. http://www.cdc.gov/HAI/outbreaks/meningitis. html. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- About AAPCC. American Association of Poison Control Centers website. http://www.aapcc.org/about/. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- 34. The Lewin Group. Final Report on the Value of the Poison Center System. White Paper. September 26, 2012. https:// aapcc.s3.amazonaws.com/files/library/Value_of_the_Poison_ Center_System_FINAL_9_26_2012_-_FINAL_FINAL_FI-NAL.pdf. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- Hickey CN, Mycyk MB, Wahl MS. Can a poison center overdose guideline safely reduce pediatric emergency department visits for unintentional β-blocker ingestions? Am J Ther 2012;19(5):346-350.
- 2-1-1: a critical tool in times of disaster. United Way website. http://www.211us.org/documents/211CriticalToolDisaster. pdf. Accessed January 29, 2013.

- % population covered by 2-1-1 in each state. United Way website. August 2012. http://211us.org/status.htm. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- New approaches during a pandemic for antiviral medication dispensing—collaboration that utilizes the community pharmacist (webinar). American Pharmacists Association website. September 19, 2012. http://www.pharmacist.com/newapproaches-during-pandemic-antiviral-medication-dispensing-%E2%80%93-collaboration-utilizes-community. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- Developing effective and sustainable medication dispensing strategies: the Collaborative Drug Therapy Agreement (CDTA) toolkit. Seattle & King County Public Health website. Updated 2010. http://www.apctoolkits.com/ collaborative-drug-therapy-agreement/. Accessed January 29, 2013.
- 40. Fain B, Viswanathan K, Altevogt B; Forum on Medical and Public Health Preparedness for Catastrophic Events; Board on Health Sciences Policy; Institute of Medicine. *Public Engagement on Facilitating Access to Antiviral Medications and Information in an Influenza Pandemic: Workshop Series Summary.* Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2012.

Address correspondence to: Lisa M. Koonin, MN, MPH Influenza Coordination Unit Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 1600 Clifton Rd. NE, MS A/28 Atlanta, GA 30329

E-mail: LKoonin@cdc.gov